
 
  
12-05-2017 COMMISSIONER PROCEEDINGS 
 
The Board of County Commissioners met at the above date beginning at 9:00 a.m.  Those 
present were Chairman Terry Wolf, Members Aaron Anderson and Fred Frandson, and Clerk to 
the Board Mary Grace Strauch.   The meeting was opened with the Pledge of Allegiance led by 
Chairman Terry Wolf.  
 
A motion was made by Commissioner Frandson and seconded by Commissioner Anderson to 
approve the minutes for the November 21, 2017 regular meeting.  Motion carried. 
 
Vouchers for November 2017 were paid as follows: 
 
A phone call was placed to Cloud Peak Counseling Director Mark Russler to discuss the 
placement of the washer and dryer at the secure hold and lighthouse facility.  The blueprints 
clearly show where the washer and dryer were to be placed.  The board asked for a break down 
of where all of the $70,000 in state funding was spent.  
 
County Attorney John Worrall discussed with the board the $70,000 in funding for the secure 
hold and that the director should meet with the board to discuss all of the expenses that have 
been spent on the project.  
 
Road and Bridge Superintendent Stuart Bower discussed with the board the possibility of 
upgrading to a 2013 grader.  Estimated cost with a trade in on the 2009 grader would be 
$75,500.00.  Discussion was held on a buy out program and additional information will be 
received before a decision is made.  Discussion was held on two culverts that are needed for a 
crossing by the shooting complex behind the boys school.   Minutes will be reviewed to see if 
approval was given to place the culverts before proceeding.  Bids were opened for the 1985 
Dump Truck as follows:  Seth Roseberry $2,662.01, McClellan and MacQueen $1,000.00.  1958 
Fruehauf water trailer $1,500.00 Andrew Miller.  A motion was made by Commissioner 
Frandson and seconded by Commissioner Anderson to accept the high bid for the truck and the 
only bid for the trailer.  Motion carried. 
 
Building Maintenance Manager Tom Schmeltzer WDA Director Le Ann Baker met to discuss the 
possibility of the WDA office moving to the VA Building.  Also discussed was additional storage 
area for WDA.  They will need to move their office if the current WDA building is sold in 
January.  The board will walk through the building this afternoon to discuss what is available. 
 
Building Maintenance Manager Tom Schmeltzer and County Assessor Kathy Treanor met with 
the board to discuss security of that Assessors office and putting in a counter top at the 
entrance of the office.  Discussion was held on if the area needs a full enclosure with windows 
and a door and key pad or just a counter top area.  The panic buttons have been moved so they 



are more accessible to the staff.  Kathy, Tom and Sheriff Steve Rakness will work on a 
configuration of a counter top area for the office.   
 
Building Maintenance Manager Tom Schmeltzer reported that the secure hold area will be 
completed before December 15.  Discussion was held on the placement of the washer and 
dryer in the kitchen area.  The blueprints have been approved to have the washer and dryer in 
the kitchen area and the board wants them put in that area.  Tom reported that he has spent 
$59,000 of the $70,000 funds that were available for the construction of the secure area.   
 
Historic Preservation Board member Mike Bies and Director Anna Venable presented to the 
board the 2017 Annual Report. Also present was George Bower.  Discussion was held on the 
upcoming projects that the commission will continue to work on.   A motion was made by 
Commissioner Anderson and seconded by Commissioner Frandson to accept the 2017 Annual 
Report as presented.  Motion carried. 
 
Planner David Anderson met with the board to review the gravel pit and storm drainage 
permits that are due.  David will work with Road and Bridge Superintendent Stuart Bower to 
complete the forms.   
 
Cloud Peak Counseling Director Mark Russler, County Attorney John Worrall and Building 
Maintenance Manager Tom Schmeltzer met to discuss the placement of the washer and dryer.  
They will be placed as the blueprints show.  If the staff at the center wants them moved, Cloud 
Peak Counseling will have to pay that additional cost.  Discussion was held on when the secure 
hold area would be open.  The goal is to open by December 15.  Security Cameras are still 
needed to be ordered by Cloud Peak along with desks and chairs that are still needed.  Some of 
the beds have not been delivered as of this date either.  Tom will have the plexi-glass put in the 
windows, door knobs done and the kitchen sink area completed by December 15.  The social 
detox hold will not be available until after the first of the year.  There are protocols that are 
needed to be put in place before moving forward with this.  Discussion was held on the funds 
that were to be available for the remodel.  $10,000 of the $70,000 has been spent on 
appliances and equipment that Cloud Peak Counseling purchased.  The commissioners thought 
the funds would be available for the actual construction of the building.  Additional funds for 
the construction will come out of the county funds and funds that will be received from 
Fremont and Park County.  Discussion was held on amending the agreement with Cloud Peak 
Counseling in regards to the new secure hold area.   
 
Commissioner Frandson gave an update on the Ambulance Committee.  They are working 
toward one goal.  What is best for Washakie County in regards to an ambulance service. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 

1. Accept monthly reports from Sheriff’s Department $662.50, County Clerk $9,030.25, 
Clerk of Court $1,388.05. 

 



2. Accept the Big Horn Regional Joint Powers Board Financial Statements June 30, 2017 
and 2016. 

 
3. Authorize chairman to sign the MOU between the City of Worland and the county 

regarding winter road maintenance. 
 

4. Authorize the chairman to sign the MOU between Cloud Peak Counseling and the Title 
25 StakeHolder Partners regarding the secure hold facility. 

 
5. Authorize chairman to sign the right of way easement with Big Horn Rural Electric to 

cross Road 47. 
 

A motion was made by Commissioner Anderson and seconded by Commissioner Frandson to 
accept the Consent Agenda.  Motion carried. 

There being no further business to come before the board, a motion was made by 
Commissioner Anderson and seconded by Commissioner Frandson to adjourn the meeting.  
Motion carried. 

Seal                                      
 
Mary Grace Strauch     Terrence D. Wolf, Chairman 
Washakie County Clerk    Washakie County Commissioners 
 
 
 
 
 


